

KALAMA CITY COUNCIL WORKSHOP AGENDA

COVID-19 – RECOVERY PLANS

Notice is hereby given in accordance with RCW Chapter 42.30 that the Kalama City Council will conduct a virtual Zoom Meeting on Thursday, April 16, 2020 at 6pm. The public is encouraged to attend the meeting virtually with the following information:

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86196080023?pwd=NVN4YUIzRWZLbTBvRVJMY0k4b0c0dz09

Meeting ID: 861 9608 0023

Password: 565499 One tap mobile

+12532158782,,86196080023#,,1#,565499# US (Tacoma)

+16692192599,,86196080023#,,1#,565499# US (San Jose)

Dial by your location

+1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma)

+1 669 219 2599 US (San Jose)

+1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose)

+1 720 928 9299 US (Denver)

+1 971 247 1195 US (Portland)

+1 213 338 8477 US (Los Angeles)

+1 346 248 7799 US (Houston)

+1 602 753 0140 US (Phoenix)

+1 301 715 8592 US (Germantown)

+1 470 381 2552 US (Atlanta)

+1 651 372 8299 US (St. Paul)

+1 267 831 0333 US (Philadelphia) Meeting ID: 861 9608 0023

Password: 565499

Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kbfbyhacm5

Attendance can be through a regular computer, a laptop, a tablet or a cellphone. You may also join by phone for just the audio portion of the meeting. You may need to download a Zoom application on your phone or tablet. Audio

is available either through your device or via telephone. Numbers to call will be shown once you log in. KLTV will be live screening the meeting as well on Channel 29.

You will enter the meeting muted and will need to enter a "Chat" comment to sign up to speak during the public comment portion of the meeting with your name and the issue you wish to address. If you have a question regarding an item on the agenda or being discussed by the Council you can raise your had to be unmuted and given a chance to speak or you may enter your question in Chat.

DATE: May 21, 2020

TIME: 6:00 PM

- 1. Business Community Aid What should this look like?
 - A. Countywide Plan-CEDC Administration
 - a. Sample Documents
 - B. Local Administered Plan
 - a. Criteria/Structure
 - b. Rent and Utility Help only
 - c. Limitations
 - C. City Sponsored Aid
 - a. Downtown Open-Air Weekends Friday- Sunday
- 2. Planning for Reopening
 - A. Request for County To pursue Early Reopening

CITY OF KALAMA CITY COUNCIL WORKSHOP COVID-19 – RECOVERY PLANNING MAY 21, 2020 @ 6 PM

Mayor Mike Reuter opened the workshop at 6pm. Present were Councilmembers Jon Stanfill, Sandra Macias Hughes, Wendy Conradi, Steve Kallio, and Matthew Merz. City Staff present were City Administrator Adam Smee, Clerk/Treasurer Coni McMaster, Director of Public Works Kelly Rasmussen, and Police Chief Ralph Herrera. City Attorney Sam Satterfield was also present. The meeting was held virtually through a Zoom meeting. There were 6 additional attendees which included Jim Bain, Emily Moore, Shannon Johnson, and Jim Hendrickson.

1. Business Community Aid – What should this look like?

A. Countywide Plan-CEDC Administration

City Administrator Adam Smee explained that CEDC is working with the County to offer a way to distribute funds to the business community and would like to put all funding together including any available from the cities. In the previous discussion, he felt the Council wanted to keep the funds for distribution to Kalama businesses or residents. The matrix for evaluation of applications from the CEDC does include good information.

B. Local Administered Plan

Clerk/Treasurer Coni McMaster explained that after reviewing the available information on the CARES funding from the Department of Commerce (DOC), the funds can be used by the City to provide aid to the business community provided the application process is well documented that it meets the appropriate criteria for use of the funds. The City may have \$50-60,000 for an aid package. Staff needs the Council to provide information on what kind of aid the City wants to offer and then staff can bring back an application and evaluation process to the Council for final approval. She requested that Councilmembers Macias and Merz work with her on the application and criteria in the next two weeks using samples from the CEDC and other sources. Once we establish what kind of aid and a process, she will review the information with the DOC to ensure that it meets the funding criteria. The funding is a reimbursement to the City, so the City will need to use some of the reserve funds and then request reimbursement from DOC, so it is vital that we know what we decide to do meets the rules. There was some discussion regarding the applications being a public record under a request for information and they would be, with certain information able to be redacted under the law such as ID or SS numbers. Councilmember Kallio asked about the City matching the funds from the government with the surplus it has from the first quarters. City Attorney Sam Satterfield explained that this could fall under the gifting rules. Clerk McMaster also noted that any "surplus" funds from the first quarter will likely be needed to cover losses in the second quarter. Clerk McMaster asked the Council to provide direction to the Staff so we can work on a proposal to bring back for final approval. (Note: There was an issue with the computer which lost the connection for about 5 minutes in the middle of the discussion)

Councilmember Conradi asked how many businesses Kalama has? Clerk McMaster estimated 50-60 including the industries have Kalama addresses. There were about 225 surveys sent out from the business license list, but these included all contractors and out-of-town licensees. There was discussion about giving a set amount to all businesses and that the City should use only 10 % for

helping residents. The money provided will mean different things or help business differently and not mean the same to all. Councilmember Merz suggested that funding be available only if the business was fully or partially closed, and has under 25 employees. Councilmember Kallio stated he didn't think the City should use the funds to reimburse our expenses but use all for the community Administrator Smee explained that we have had substantial expenses and are looking at reduced revenues in the future. What looks like surplus is actually cash flow based on the receipt of the first half of the annual property tax payments which come in twice a year. These are funds the City needs to pay expenses as we move through the rest of the year and we cannot run at a deficit. Kalama has been pretty frugal and will still have some of the aid funds to give to community. Other cities won't have any from he has heard on the weekly countywide updates. The City will still need to make modifications such as shields for social distancing and a safe work environment for City Hall and the Library to open back up which will be some additional costs. The funding is available through October so all reporting can be completed by year end. The funding will be audited and is only for virus related expenses. It was asked how much are reserves right now? Administrator Smee estimated about \$5 to \$5.5 million with much of this dedicated to sewer/water and loan reserves. The General fund has about 600,000 which is based on the adopted financial policy of the City which is 25% of annual revenues or funds equal to one quarter of expenditures to have on hand. These policies have been adopted and updated by Council over the years as they affect our bond rating. Councilmember Stanfill asked about providing directions to staff for the application process and that it could be wide open. Who would judge the applications? The Council could do it or assign a committee. The CEDC is using a two-phase approach with a staff review and a second by the policy makers. Staff isn't sure that Kalama needs a two-tier approach. Councilmember Kallio noted that the process needs to be as transparent as possible, to avoid any appearance of favoritism and have well documented decisions. The criteria needs to be clear in order to help avoid any appearance of favoritism. There was more discussion on funding just any type of business with a single amount to all or using a range to address the different needs of the different types of business. The idea of a basic amount that can be given to each business so everyone gets didn't appear to be a wise approach. Councilmember Kallio suggested that citizens be included in the review process so they can see and help vouch for how we do it. It was suggested that staff black out name and business on the applications when presented for review, so the decision is clearly based on needs. Staff would take the parameters to begin setting a framework, trying to keep it simple but moving forward as soon as possible. It was noted that not all businesses incurred the same financial hardship. It was noted that the funds are eligible for the replacement of lost The funds, if not used during the first round, could be opened to a second round of requests. For residential consideration it was suggested that the person had to have received no stimulus or unemployment to qualify for individual help. The City is able to ask for this information and for documentation to verify the answers. The time was nearing 7pm so it was noted that with the County Commissioners holding a meeting tomorrow the request under item 2 is addressed.

C. City Sponsored Aid

a. Downtown Open-Air Weekends Friday- Sunday

City Administrator Smee noted this was an idea from the Mayor that businesses once they can open under Phase 2, will only be at 50% capacity for seating to maintain distancing the City could look at allowing sidewalk, parking areas or street closures to allow for some outdoor dining to generate more customers. The City might be able to use some of the funds to facilitate the costs of setting this up. It was suggested this be put onto the agenda for the upcoming meeting to continue this discussion.

2. Planning for Reopening

A. Request for County To pursue Early Reopening

The workshop adjourned at 6:59pm. These minutes are not verbatim. A recording of the meeting can be provided upon request.

Mayor Mike Reuter

Coni McMast